Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


Minutes November 10, 2008 
Attending:  Sue Murphy, Inga Sullivan, Roberta Brezinski, Mary Verrill, Gil Moreno, Barbara Tully, Mary Scamman, Len Gulino, Scott Dorrance, Brian Scanlon, Carmen Austin, Neal Meltzer, Karen Johnson, Julie Moulton, Laurie Kimball, Liz Hunt, Kathy Son, Arthur P. Clum, Kim Humphrey, Marie Taplin, Tyler Ingalls, Edward Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Cullen Ryan, Mary Chris Bulger
I. Welcome and Introductions
Cullen welcomed everyone and those present introduced themselves.  Sue Murphy volunteered to take minutes.

II. 12:15pm – MAJOR ITEM:  Section 21 Waiver Funding Cuts 
Neal Meltzer, Vice-President of the Maine Association for Community Service Providers (MACSP) gave a presentation on the proposed cuts, their impact, and the Maine Coalition’s collaborative strategies to ensure people with disabilities are properly served.
Neal referred to the memo entitled ‘Memo #4,” dated November 5, 2008, which had been written by Jane Gallivan and previously circulated via email.

Neal reviewed his background, including the fact that he had previously worked at the Region I DHHS Department office and now presently serves as the Executive Director for WABAN in Sanford and as Vice-President for MACSP.

Neal shared the following information:

Maine has developed a system of care we should all be proud of.  Over the years, funding to the Waiver program has increased, but so have needs, and the number of individuals being served.  There is a significant deficit for this current fiscal year, with many factors contributing:  1) more individuals are coming into the system (156 new enrollees this year, with an average cost of $90,000 per individual;  2) MECMS – Maine’s new billing system that failed.  Old claims (bills from as far back as 2005) are just hitting the system now and being paid out of this year’s fiscal budget;  3) published rates – the new system of setting rates which began on January 1, 2008.  The system of published rates was supposed to be based upon an objective assessment of individuals to determine level of need and staffing hours, but the assessment was never developed, and so, Providers were essentially reimbursed for services based upon what was in existence.  In addition, there were many other cost drivers;  4) Advocacy – people wanting and advocating for more.
The Governor has a curtailment order (reducing costs in this fiscal year to remain within a budget) that will be taking effect in the beginning of December.  There will be a 10% reduction to residential rates, and the Waiver was closed as of November 1, 2008. Neal and others have worked with the Department to look at alternative means of cutting costs, such as having all agencies move toward a median staffing pattern, and to look at the costly 1 and 2 person developments, but to date, nothing has been done to address this – an across the board cut is easier.
Neil spoke highly of the excellent work of those in the Department, but that there were some differences of opinion.  He stressed that the economic reality will require the collaborative work of everyone involved.  There aren’t differences in principles among Parents, Providers, and the Department, but there are differences in opinions about how to get there.
Discussion ensued about advocacy and the lack of parent groups for parents of adult children.  Neal reminded everyone that when Pineland closed, it was due in part to the long, hard, and tireless efforts of advocates.  Advocates work very hard to get what they want, and then stop, which is natural. Presently, there doesn’t seem to be a force and drive that was present long ago.  The group then talked about the importance of parent forums as a vehicle for advocacy, and presently, the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services seems to be the only group that addresses the needs and concerns of parents with adult children with developmental disabilities.  Arthur Clum noted that Pineland was a last resort safety measure, and then the current system was the safety measure, and now the safety measure is gone.
The group discussed the importance of knowing your legislator and what his or her platform is on people with disabilities. The importance of connecting with legislators and those serving on the Appropriations Committee at all times during the year, not just during budget cut discussions, was stressed.  The group was reminded that the average legislator deals with 2,000 pieces of legislation each session, so it is impossible for them to know, without personal contact with constituents, what services the Department provides and all the details associated with the services.  

It is very concerning that many Federal Dollars will be lost as a result of decreased funding.  The Federal government pays $2 (Medicaid) for every $1 (Maine Care) that the State of Maine utilizes for services.  There is also concern that many very good small agencies will disappear as a result of decreased funding.
What can parents do?  
1.  Speak to your legislators throughout the year, not just during times of crises. Agencies should also meet with legislators, and show them the services and tell them what cuts will mean.  Advocacy needs to be ongoing.  Neal stated, “It’s not just a sprint, it’s a marathon.” But remember, that advocacy can kill a system…there is a fine line between advocating for what is needed and is right, and advocating far beyond this.  Also, talk to your friends, neighbors, families, and community organizations about your concerns.  Elect legislators who are concerned with what you are concerned with.
2.  Concern was expressed with the replacement of some very fine long-term Department officials who are nearing retirement age. It was suggested that people ask the Department what the succession plan is.

3. Present ideas and suggestions instead of only saying, “you can’t cut this or that...” Some thought the assessment tool was key in solving the financial crisis.

4. Advocate.  Again, those present discussed the lack of forums to do this, and how difficult it is to sustain the effort.  Given today’s feedback, Neal will go back to MACSP to talk about renewing its effort to put such a group together.  In addition, Neal and Cullen agreed to form a sub-committee to begin working very actively on a platform that can be echoed to legislators, DHHS, and others.  Other members of this committee include:  Len Gulino, Kathy Son, and Marie Taplin. The committee will meet before the next meeting.
5. To address the very present, short term problem it was suggested that parents may need to be more assertive and adversarial than usual.  The system for support for Maine’s most needy and vulnerable has been shut down.  The group voiced concern that if this situation is taken ‘sitting down’, then we will get nothing.  The ‘squeaky wheel gets the grease’ theory needs to be employed.  Those who speak the loudest to their legislators are those who are heard.  Arthur Clum suggested that Jack Comart from the Maine Equal Justice come to speak to the group.  Cullen will follow up on this.
Brian Scanlon, Team Leader from the Region I DHHS reviewed the following:  The Waiver had to be closed because there was not enough money to get through the end of the fiscal year.  Individuals will be put on a waiting list, but Brian is unsure when it will reopen.  He urged the group to think collectively.  Health and safety will be the primary consideration, and sacrifices will need to be made.  In the next fiscal year the Department will need to look at 1 and 2 person homes, and will also need to look at strengthening other models such as shared living and congregate housing.  Brian suggested looking creatively at how we structure services, which might mean, in the future, giving input as to how Medicaid rules are written, that sometimes restrict less expensive and creative solutions.  He suggests de-linking housing from services and looking at micro-boards. He thinks that we should keep group homes available as people age, and for those who can live more independently, allow them to do so. He also stated that the Department should look at the huge disparities in what agencies need for staffing hours when serving individuals with like needs.
III. HOME Fund Update – Cullen reported that there has not been a lot of activity on the HOME Fund. At the Governor’s request, Cullen is connecting with Pat Ende to ensure the Governor’s, Legislature’s, and our messages all are in synch – that we need to protect the HOME Fund.  Cullen will put something together to assist with a letter writing campaign once an agreement is reached.
IV. Housing Model Discussion – Time did not allow for continued discussion of this from our last meeting.
V. The Housing Summit

a. Developing strategies to pull together key players and rebuild interest in a unified force for housing and services – An update from Ed and Suellen Doggett was provided.  The Coalition and the Developmental Disabilities Council are working collaboratively to create a conference, now larger, with 500 attendees, slated for the fall of 09.  
VI. Other items for discussion – Time did not allow for discussion of this.
VII.  Agenda for next and future Coalition meetings – Agenda items were discussed.
Next meeting:  12/8/08 12-2pm, same location. 

Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland.  
c/o Community Housing of Maine 309 Cumberland Avenue, Suite 203

 Portland, Maine 04101 207-879-0347 cullenr@maine.rr.com 


